
Security Council condemns ‘barbaric
and cowardly’ terrorist attack in
Stockholm

10 April 2017 – The United Nations Security Council condemned in the
strongest terms the “barbaric and cowardly” terrorist attack which took place
in Stockholm on 7 April, and during which at least four people, including a
child, were killed and over a dozen injured.

In a press statement, the members of the Council expressed their deep
sympathy and condolences to the families of the victims, as well as to the
Government of Sweden.

Reaffirming that terrorism in all its forms and manifestations constitutes
one of the most serious threats to international peace and security, the
Council reiterated that any acts of terrorism are criminal and unjustifiable,
regardless of their motivation, wherever, whenever and by whomsoever
committed.

Through its statement, the Council also reaffirmed the need for all States to
combat by all means, in accordance with the UN Charter and other obligations
under international law, threats to international peace and security caused
by terrorist acts.

The members of the Security Council underlined the need to bring the
perpetrators of these terrorist acts to justice.

Iraq: UN agency ramps up emergency
medical care to women and girls
affected by conflict

10 April 2017 – The United Nations population agency, with financial support
from the European Union (EU), has increased its humanitarian response in Iraq
to meet the urgent needs of women and girls as fighting peaks in the war-torn
country.

Thanks to an additional five million euros contribution by the European
Commission Civil Protection and Humanitarian Aid Operations (ECHO), the UN
Population Fund (UNFPA) is able to up-scale its urgent frontline assistance.

“Through this EU partnership, UNFPA will provide much needed reproductive
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health services to more than 700,000 conflict-affected women and girls in
Iraq. Furthermore, over 120,000 newly displaced women and girls from Mosul
will receive first line relief items, as part of the Rapid Response Mechanism
Consortium, which also includes UNICEF [UN Children’s Fund] and the World
Food Programme (WFP),” said the UNFPA representative in Iraq, Ramanathan
Balakrishnam, in a press statement.

The provisions include lifesaving reproductive health services in the
recently re-taken areas of East and West Mosul as well as the delivery of
first assistance kits to displaced women and girls from Mosul and other
active conflict areas in Iraq.

According to UNFPA, the EU’s generous support will contribute to establishing
and running of three field maternity hospitals that will offer safe delivery
options and lifesaving obstetric emergency services to conflict-affected
women from West Mosul.

“Bringing back essential health services in conflict-affected areas in Mosul
is a priority for the EU,” said Javier Rio-Navarro, ECHO head of office in
Iraq.

The EU contribution also supports the procurement and running of two mobile
delivery units and two mobile reproductive health clinics in retaken
districts and neighbourhoods in East and West Mosul, as well as similar
services in Anbar, Kirkuk and Salah al-Din governorates.

“Pregnant women and displaced women and girls who have survived the hardship
of conflict will receive much needed emergency medical services,” he added.

UNFPA delivers a world where every pregnancy is wanted, every child birth is
safe and every young person’s potential is fulfilled.

Urgent action needed to stave ‘hunger
crisis’ in Iraq – UN food relief
agency

10 April 2017 – Warning that deepening food insecurity in Iraq could leave
more than half the population facing “unprecedented levels” of vulnerability,
the United Nations emergency food relief agency today called for improving
nutrition awareness and strengthening social safety nets and livelihoods in
rural areas, to avoid a hunger crisis in the country.

In its Comprehensive Food Security and Vulnerability Analysis, prepared
jointly with the Iraqi Government, the UN World Food Programme (WFP) also
underlined the need to improve access to education, especially for girls, as
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an important component in the fight against hunger.

“[The Analysis] should guide the work of the Government, policy makers, and
humanitarians across the country to improve the food security and nutrition
status of every Iraqi so that no one is left behind,” the WFP Representative
and Country Director in Iraq, Sally Haydock, said in a news release.

The study – one of the most robust technical food security studies ever
conducted in Iraq – was conducted prior to the recent offensive in Mosul and
does not capture the food security situation among people fleeing these
conflict areas. Data collection was concluded in 2016 and included first hand
surveys with more than 20,000 families in urban and rural areas as well as
with those who are internally displaced.

Findings revealed that 2.5 per cent of the country’s population is already
food insecure – a level of need that requires support. On top of this, rather
than going to school, nearly 75 per cent of children under the age of 15 work
to help their families put food on the table.

Analysis also showed that 53 per cent of residents and 66 per cent of
internally displaced people are vulnerable to food insecurity.

“The prevalence of food insecurity was twice as high among internally
displaced families compared to those remaining in their homes,” noted WFP in
the news release

The highest concentration of food insecure families was found in the southern
portion of the country, particularly in northern Muthanna and portions of
Salah al-Deen, it added.

The recommendations of the study will also be used by the UN agency and the
Government of Iraq to work towards the implementation of the food-security
related Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), in particular Goal 2 on ending
hunger, achieve food security and improved nutrition.

It will also provide the basis for five to 10 years of strategic development
planning.

WFP assistance in country

The UN agency has been operating in Iraq since 1968, providing emergency food
assistance during crises as well as investing in development initiatives such
as school meals, nutrition support for babies, pregnant and nursing mothers,
tree planting, and assisting the Government with technical capacity building
and reform of its food deliver systems.

It has also been providing nationwide support to families displaced by the
conflict through cash assistance programmes and monthly family rations.
However, lack of funding continues to pose a serious threat to such
operations.

In Iraq, WFP urgently requires $113 million to continue to provide full
monthly rations and cash-based assistance to cover the needs of 1.5 million
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vulnerable Iraqis until the end of September 2017.

UN refugee agency urges EU States to
suspend transfers of asylum-seekers to
Hungary

10 April 2017 – The United Nations refugee agency today called on European
Union (EU) members to temporarily suspend returns of asylum-seekers to
Hungary, concerned about the country’s new policy of detaining migrants at
the border or expelling those not holding the proper papers.

“The situation for asylum-seekers in Hungary, which was already of deep
concern, has only gotten worse since the new law introducing mandatory
detention for asylum-seekers came into effect,” said Filippo Grandi, UN High
Commissioner for Refugees.

The EU’s Dublin Regulation, named after the Irish capital in which it was
agreed more than 25 years ago, is an EU instrument that determines which
European State is responsible for examining an asylum seeker’s application.

“Given the worsening situation of asylum-seekers in Hungary, I urge States to
suspend any Dublin transfer of asylum-seekers to this country until the
Hungarian authorities bring their practices and policies in line with
European and international law,” he added.

While Mr. Grandi said he was “encouraged” by the decision taken by the
European Commission to work with the Hungarian authorities with a view to
bringing the new legislation and Hungary’s practice in line with EU law, he
noted that “urgent measures are needed to improve access to asylum in
Hungary.”

The High Commissioner’s Office (UNHCR) has repeatedly raised its concerns
over the situation of refugees and asylum-seekers arriving to Hungary with
the authorities and the EU, stressing that physical barriers and restrictive
policies have resulted in effectively denying access to territory and asylum.

Hungary’s “emergency measures” under the amended law on asylum expand
mandatory detention of asylum seekers and lead to the expulsion from the
country of anyone who enters the country irregularly, in violation of the
country’s obligations under international law.

UNHCR reported that since it came into force on 28 March, new asylum-seekers,
including children, are detained in shipping containers surrounded by high
razor fences at the border for the entire length of their asylum procedures.
As of 7 April, there were 110 people, including four unaccompanied children
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and children with their families, held there.

“While acknowledging the authorities’ recent efforts to address police
violence, we remain very concerned about highly disturbing reports of serious
incidents of ill-treatment and violence against people crossing the border
into Hungary, including by State agents,” said Mr. Grandi.

“These unacceptable practices must be brought to an end and I urge the
Hungarian authorities to further investigate any allegation of abuse and
violence,” he added.

RELATED: UN agency urges EU to adopt stronger approach on refugees, asylum
seekers

Back in December, UNHCR presented a series of proposals to the EU and Member
States to improve the distribution of asylum claims among Member States. The
High Commissioner also called for the EU to adopt a simplified asylum system
that would identify, register and process arrivals swiftly and efficiently.

“This is key to ensure access to protection for those who need it and to
restore public trust,” he said.

Millions of children in Yemen
vaccinated against polio through UN-
backed campaign

10 April 2017 – Despite daunting challenges, United Nations agencies and
partners in war-torn Yemen have completed a major nationwide polio
inoculation campaign, vaccinating nearly five million children under the age
of five against the paralyzing disease.

The UN Children’s Fund (UNICEF)-UN World Health Organization (WHO)-World Bank
supported campaign was launched in February and saw thousands of health
workers, health educators, religious leaders and local council officials
mobilize their communities to maximize the campaign’s reach, including in
high-risk groups, such as internally displaced persons and refugees.

&#8220Every minute, the situation of Yemen’s children gets worse. It is
unacceptable that children in the country are dying of preventable
diseases,&#8221 said the UNICEF Representative in Yemen, Meritxell Relaño, in
a news release today.

&#8220This is why, together with partners, we are sparing no effort to save
more lives.&#8221
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Through the campaign, more than 369,000 children between the ages of six
months and 15 years in the violence struck Sa’ada governorate were also
inoculated against measles &#8211 a highly contagious and potentially fatal
disease.

&#8220WHO, UNICEF and the World Bank, are working closely with health
authorities to keep Yemen polio-free and curb the spread of measles,&#8221
noted Nevio Zagaria, the WHO Representative in Yemen.

This is why, together with partners, we are sparing no effort to
save more livesMeritxell Relaño, UNICEF Representative Yemen

Prior to 2006, measles was one of the leading causes of death in children
under five in the country. But several vaccination campaigns have succeeded
in drastically reducing child deaths from the disease.

&#8220This partnership provides continuous support to national health
authorities to increase vaccination coverage for vulnerable children across
Yemen,&#8221 Dr. Zagaria added.

Vaccinating children is one of the safest and most cost effective health
interventions to protect them from potentially fatal and debilitating
diseases. Immunization campaigns are important, not only, to keep communities
polio-free but also help minimize the risk of poliovirus coming into them.

&#8220The World Bank is committed to investing in children’s health, which is
a vital investment in the country’s future, through working with our UN
partners in Yemen and strengthening the local health institutions&#8221 said
Sandra Bloemenkamp, World Bank Country Manager for Yemen.

SEE RELATED: Half of all health facilities in war-torn Yemen now closed;
medicines urgently needed – UN

The United Nations has been supporting Yemen’s health system, which has been
hit hard by the ongoing conflict.

In addition to providing essential health services for children. During this
campaign, UN agencies delivered fuel, generators and solar-powered
refrigerators to keep vaccines at a constant cool temperature. They also
helped transfer of vaccines from national and provincial cold rooms to local
health facilities and vaccination teams.
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